Psych Lab: Fall 2007 (Chajewski)

Introductory Psychology Lab
PSRU 1000 – Sections A & B
	Joshua L. Brown, Ph.D.
238 Dealy Hall, (718) 817-4069, cjobrown@fordham.edu

Office hours:  Mon 3:30-5:00 p.m. / Thurs 9:45-11:15 a.m. and by appointment

Michael Chajewski, M.A.

239 Dealy Hall (718) 817-0654,

chajewski@fordham.edu
Office hours:  Mon 11:30-12:30 p.m. / Tues 10:00-11:00 a.m. and by appointment
	Lecture
Monday 8:30-9:45 a.m., 301 Dealy Hall

Lab
Monday 10:00-11:30a.m., 326 Dealy Hall




Lab Description:

The introductory psychology labs are practical companion sessions complementing the psychology lecture intended to expose students to a variety of psychological theories applied in research. Labs are mandatory and will meet every two weeks (see Attendance below). Each student should attend a total of 7 lab meetings throughout the semester. No food is permitted inside the lab. Further, students are expected to actively participate in lab. Students who will misuse computer time (by playing online games or solitaire) will have computer privileges suspended.
Lab Structure:

Lab sessions will meet for one and a half hours every two weeks (see lab schedule below). Students should be prepared to attend the entire session. Labs will consist of three portions: Introduction, project and reflection paper. The instruction and project phases will be completed during the assigned lab time, whilst the reflection paper must be turned in the following lab session. 
Required Materials:
Huffman, K. (2007). Psychology in action (8th Edition). Hoboken, NJ:  John Wiley & Sons.
Lab materials available from the course’s Blackboard web-page (6 lab packets total).
Supplementary lab handouts.

Lab Regulations / Requirements:
1. Attendance: Attendance will be taken at the beginning of each lab session. Student will be asked to sign in upon arrival. Though attendance of lab sessions is not reflected in the lab grade it has direct baring on the course’s final grade (see Lecture Syllabus). Every three combined lecture and lab unexcused absences will result in the loss of one half-letter course grade.
2. Lab Participation: Lab participation, much like written assignments and projects, is graded by the lab instructor.
3. Lab Materials: All lab packets will be provided on the course’s Blackboard web-page. Students are expected to print and read each appropriate lab packet before the assigned lab session in order to promote an easier and comprehensive completion of the project. Lab sheets, such as data sheets and short answer forms must be turned in together with the reflection paper in order to receive full points for the project.
4. Reflection Papers: Each lab project will be followed by a reflection paper. All reflection papers must be typed, in APA style, and turned in back to the lab instructor in the beginning of the next lab. Reflection papers should not exceed two pages. Nothing past the second page will be read. Late papers will be deducted 2 points every day following the due date.
Note: All written assignments must be type-written, double-spaced pages using 12-point Times New Roman font with 1” margins in APA style.

5. Grading: Each lab project will be graded and awarded independently from previous projects. Projects vary in point value as to reflect the time and effort necessary for each project’s completion (see table below). All lab projects total 100 points, which directly translates into the lab letter grade (see conversion below) and constitute 20% of the student’s course grade.
Grade/Point Structure:
Lab 1

Library Research / APA Style
 


15 points

Lab 2

Research Methods: Monty Hall Problem

18 points

Lab 3

Neuropsychology: Hemispheric Asymmetry

16 points

Lab 4

Operant Conditioning




18 points

Lab 5

Perception: The Muller-Lyer Illusion


16 points

Lab 6

Memory:  Serial Learning



17 points

Lab 7

Course Review




0 points

Total Possible Points






100 points

A
= 95% and above of total possible points
A- 
= 90 to 94.9% of total possible points
B+ 
= 87 to 89.9% of total possible points
B 
= 84 to 86.9% of total possible points
B- 
= 80 to 83.9% of total possible points
C+ = 77 to 79.9% of total possible points

C 
= 74 to 76.9% of total possible points
C- 
= 70 to 73.9% of total possible points
D 
= 60 to 69.9% of total possible points
F 
= Below 60% of total possible points
6. Extra Credit: One optional extra credit worth 3 points will be given during the last lab. Students who will choose to complete the extra credit project must either bring their paper to the review session or e-mail their work to the lab instructor before the final exam date.
7. Making up a missed lab: Making up missed psych labs is somewhat problematic. Since each individual has been assigned a specific time and date lab sessions are usually at their classroom capacity limits. Moreover, whilst missing a course lecture can be amended by reading the assigned textbook chapter and consulting the teaching faculty member and fellow classmate’s notes, lab sessions’ practical tasks are completed with guidance of the lab instructor and are impossible to complete by oneself.

Lab attendance is independent of possible project points earned on each lab. In order to receive full points for any missed lab assignments MUST be turned in early or the day they are due. No exceptions will apply.

In order to make up a missed lab students have one of three options. In case of each option the student must first contact the lab instructor in order to approve his/her choice (since in some cases not all option may apply):

Option #1: Making up the same lab

For certain labs students will be able to make up the same lab they have missed. Ask a fellow lab classmate if they would be willing to walk you through the lab exercise and give you permission to use their lab data. Data can be shared, while written portions of the assignment cannot. Contact your lab instructor and inform him that you have chosen Option #1 and let him know whose data you are using. Labs #3, 4, 5 cannot be made up this way.

Option #2: Coming to a different lab section

Earlier lab sections have the benefit of being able to attend another section’s lab. Since labs for the introductory psychology course are uniform all four sections will be completing the same labs. Contact your lab instructor for permission, dates and times of possible alternative lab session to make up the missed lab.

Option #3: Completing a replacement lab

If neither option above is suitable students are able to complete a replacement lab. However, please note that replacement labs are more work and responsibility since they are projects which need to be completed and documented by the student him/herself. 

Additional Lab Policies:
The Arts and Sciences Policy on Academic Integrity will be strictly enforced in this course. Any violation constituting a breach of academic integrity will result in disciplinary action consistent with this policy (http://www.fordham.edu/Audience/handbooks.shtml#6).
This syllabus may be revised as needed to ensure the educational quality and fairness of the course.  If changes are made, a revised syllabus will be provided.
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